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The Cathedral Group after a clearing storm. 

FALL .WINTER SPRING 
Cooler evening temperatures accom

pany a week of rainstorms in early Sep
tember. The warm days and frosty nights 
of Indian summer follow and last for 
nearly a month. Colder air means clear air. 
Morning vistas and photographs from 
Jackson Hole appear incredibly three 
dimensional. Minimal mountain snow 
pack reveals geologic features less appar
ent in other seasons. On sunny days the 
remnant reddish sandstone cap atop Mt. 
Moran seems to glow. A black diabase 
dike appears to bisect the middle Teton. 
High-elevation, (J-shaped canyons reflect 
the carving power of past enormous 
glaciers. 

Moose descend from mountain 
canyons. Bull elk bugle at dusk, challenge 
each other, and the dominant ones gather 
harems for mating. Exercise flights pre
pare Canada geese fortheirfall migration. 
Uinta ground squirrels hibernate early 
below the valley floor. Aspen trees accent 
the landscape as patches of yellow. Cot-
tonwoods along the Snake River turn 
quickly, losing their leaves in brisk winds. 

Wind along the mountain crest causes 
some discomfort, but fall hiking offers 
great experiences. The backcountry is 
completely accessible, and dry trails pro
vide sure footing. Rain gear, layered cloth
ing, a large canteen and a careful check of 
the weather insure a positive trek. Similar 
preparation enhances a fall float down the 
Snake River on your own or with a 
professional. 

Rain, snow and wind of nine million 
winters carved the rising Teton Range into 
the dramatic skyline recognized world
wide. The year 'round valley resident may 
think of snow as the mountains' clothing, 
because it covers the range for so long. 
The geologist sees the erosive processes 
of winter as the mountains' prime shaping 
forces. Great, powerful ancient glaciers 
are easier to imagine. A dozen smaller 
glaciers currently occupy ancient sites 
and slowly carve some of the earth's old
est, hardest rocks. 

Where snowfall exceeds melting and 
the mountain topography permits gravity 
to act, glaciers flow slowly, with little 
sound. On lower slopes and on the floor of 
Jackson Hole a remarkable degree of 
quiet impresses both visitors and resi
dents. Still, dry air often fills the valley, 
permitting enjoyment of the forest during 
very cold periods, although little activity 
occurs during week-long periods of 40° 
below temperatures during December 
and January. 

Winter storms often occur quickly and 
may linger for days, disappointing the vis
itor by totally hiding the mountains. Cross
country skiers must plan carefully and be 
ready for the worst even in the great skiing 
weather of February and March. But 
changing weather, dark clouds and blind
ing whiteness naturally make winter a dra
matic time appreciated by many as 
essential in the sculpting of the Teton 
Range. 

Some say that Jackson Hole has only 
three seasons: July, August and winter. 
September proves this untrue, but of all 
the seasons, spring is the most elusive. 
Snow persists through April in the valley 
and to mid-July near the mountain crest. 
Longer days encourage visitors, but you 
should expect dramatic changes. Occa
sional spring snowstorms drop a foot of 
new powder or warm spring breezes pro
vide for pleasant days. 

Spring snow melt permits moose to stir 
from their river bottom winter range. Wil
lows near the river and subalpine fir trees 
on lower slopes enable them to survive 
winter's hardships. Moose is a Native 
American word meaning twig eater, an 
adaptation essential to this largest mam
mal in the deer family. 

The large sandhill crane arrives in early 
May to nest near valley marshes. Their 
noisy mating flight encourages residents 
on overcast days. A glimpse of returning 
and nesting eagles, trumpeter swans and 
osprey inspires spring visitors. The smell 
of conifers permeates wooded areas. 
Sage buttercups bloom quickly at the 
edge of melting snow pack. Spring does 
come to Jackson Hole, in sometimes elu
sive, but often rewarding ways. 

FOR 
INTERNATIONAL VISITORS= 

Informationen in deutsch sind bei den Vis
itor Centern in Colter Bay und Moose er-
haltlich. 

• 
Information en francais gratis aux centres 
de tourisme, "Moose" et "Colter Bay." 

• 
Folletos de informacion escritos en es-
panol se pueden conseguir en los Centros 
de Visitantes "Moose" y "Colter Bay." 

: JACKSON HOLE?: 

One of the most frequently asked ques
tions is "Where is Jackson Hole?" New
comers often are looking for a town when 
they ask, but actually the term hole was 
used by early explorers to mean an upper 
elevation valley nearly surrounded by 
mountains. Jackson Hole then is the nar
row valley that borders the Tetons. The 
town of Jackson rests near the south end 
of the valley. 
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RANGER LED ACTIVITIES -THROUGH THE SEASONS 
FALL 

The pace has slowed and relaxed a bit 
from the hectic summer, but park ranger 
naturalists are still pleased to offer pro
grams about the natural and human his
tory of the park. Check at Moose and 
Colter Bay Visitor Centers for schedules 
on the following fall activities: 
EVENING CAMPFIRE PROGRAMS at 
the campground amphitheatres provide 
understanding of park resources and give 
ideas on where and how to enjoy autumn 
in the Tetons. 0 
FALL WALKS lead visitors to the best of 
autumn color changes and good areas for 
viewing the first new snow on the Teton 
peaks. 
WILDLIFE CARAVANS highlight the bird 
and animal activity during their most vis
ible times of the year, mating season and 
fall migration.0 

WINTER 
Park ranger naturalists are ready to help 

you learn about this special season. 
Check at or call the Moose Visitor Center if 
you would like to participate in the follow
ing activities: 
SNOWSHOE HIKES are offered twice 
weekly from late December to early April. 
Learn about winter ecology and try your 
luck on "webs." Snowshoes are provided. 

DO-IT-YOURSELF ORIENTEERING 
gives you a chance to sharpen your skills 
with map and compass on a six-stop 
orienteering course to be traveled by skis 
or snowshoes. Rangers at Moose Visitor 
Center will provide you with map, com
pass and orienteering instructions. Bring 
your own skis or snowshoes. 
MUSEUM TOURS of the Colter Bay 
Indian Arts Museum are available for 
schools and other groups of 15 or more. 
Tours may be arranged by calling Moose 
Visitor Center at (307) 733-2880. The vis
itor center is also open weekends (see 
visitor center listing). 0 

SPRING 
Ranger led activities depend upon the 

weather. Check in at Moose Visitor Center 
for the following activities: 
SAGE GROUSE STRUTTING occurs in 
late April and early May. Rangers lead 
early morning car caravans to the strut
ting grounds where visitors learn about 
these birds and watch them perform one 
of the most fascinating mating displays in 
the wildlife world. 0 
SHORT TALKS AND MUSEUM TOURS 
help visitors understand and appreciate 
the park resources and give ideas on what 
to do and see during a spring visit to the 
Tetons. 0 On sunny days, unseen chickadees fill the otherwise silent woods with song. 

ELK REFUGE SLEIGH RIDES 
Observing thousands of elk in the 

National Elk Refuge from a horse-drawn 
sleigh can be one of the most unique 
experiences awaiting the winter visitor to 
Jackson Hole. 

Pulled by Belgian draft horses, the 
sleighs depart continually throughout the 
day. Rides typically last 30 to 45 minutes 
depending on the location of the elk and 
weather conditions. Hours of the rides are 
10:00 a.m. through 4:00 p.m. daily from 
mid-December through April 1. Rates are 
$3.50 for adults, $2.50 for children ages 6 
to 12, and under 6, free. The sleigh rides 
are operated by a concessioner. To reach 
the sleigh ride area, follow the sign from 
refuge headquarters on East Broadway in 
Jackson. 

Because the elk associate the sleighs 
with the feeding operation, they seem 
unperturbed by the intrusion and stay put, 
giving visitors an excellent view. Although 
the sleighs don't bother the animals, a 
person walking on foot could spook the 
entire herd. 

The rustic log building at the sleigh area 
is a refuge visitor center featuring a slide 
show and movie, exhibits, information 
and an interpretive book sales outlet 
through the Grand Teton Natural History 
Association. 

About 3,000 elk that summer in Grand 
Teton National Park make up part of the 
nearly 7,000 elk that winter on the refuge, 
which is administered by the U.S. Fish and 
Wildlife Service. The refuge was created in 
1912 as a result of public interest in the 
survival of the Jackson Hole elk and the 
protection of their remaining winter 
range. Refuge lands, totaling 24,300 
acres, protect and preserve approximately 
one quarter of the original elk winter range 
in the valley. To attain its goals, the refuge 
maintains extensive grasslands and sup
plementally feeds the elk alfalfa pellets 
when deep or crusted snow prevents 
them from grazing. 

In October and November, elk follow 
traditional migration routes from their 
higher summer range on south Yellow
stone, Grand Teton and Forest Service 
lands to lower winter range. Early snows 
hasten this annual migration and force 
the elk to seek food and shelter at lower 
elevations. Elk can usually be seen in 
large numbers on the refuge between 
December and May. When spring arrives 
in late April and early May, the elk leave the 
refuge to follow the receding snowline 
back into higher summer range. 

JACKIE GILMORE PHOTO 

Sleigh rides permit elk viewing at close range. 

.VISITOR CENTERS^ 
For many years Moose Visitor Center has 
needed an auditorium. Many visitors enter 
Grand Teton from the south, making 
Moose a prime location to present the 
story behind the park's impressive moun
tain and valley scenery. In addition to a 
film about the park, various slide pro
grams and other presentations could be 
offered to visitors all year. 

Unfortunately, construction money in 
the National Park Service budget is 
extremely limited for this kind of project. 

The Grand Teton Natural History Asso
ciation has agreed to match donations up 
to $40,000 for construction of the audito
rium. Donations, no matter how large or 
small, will be accepted and greatly 
appreciated. 

Donation envelopes are available at 
Moose Visitor Center, or you may send a 
check to the Grand Teton Natural History 
Assocation at Moose, Wyoming 83012. 
Donations are tax-deductible. 

MOOSE VISITOR CENTER - Open 
daily during fall, winter and spring (except 
Christmas Day) from 8:00 a.m. to 4:30 
p.m. Exhibits illustrate the "mountain 
man" fur trade era in Jackson Hole and 
the Rocky Mountains. Also located here 
are park headquarters and the permit 
office for off-season backpacking, 
mountaineering, boating and oversnow 
vehicle use. Phone (307) 733-2880. 

COLTER BAY VISITOR CENTER -
Open daily during September from 8:00 
a.m. to 5:00 p.m. Open on winter week
ends from 8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. Open 
daily from mid-May through the summer. 
Exhibit galleries feature the David T. Ver
non Collection of Indian Art. Slide presen
tations and films offered throughout the 
day. Phone (307) 543-2467. 

Golden aspens light the fall forests. 

WEATHER STATISTICS 

Temperatures are in degrees Fahrenheit 

Oct. 
Nov. 
Dec. 
Jan. 
Feb. 
Mar. 
Apr. 
May 

Average 
Maximum f 

56 
38 
26 
25 
32 
37 
47 
62 

Average Average 
Ainumum Snowfall 

23 
16 
4 
2 
7 
9 

22 
31 

3.9" 
25.0" 
46.0" 
54.0" 
26.0" 
23.0" 
11.0" 

2.5" 

Average annual precipitation: 22.9 inches 
(16.1 inches from snow and 6.8 inches 
from rain). 

Figures are based on weather data col
lected at park headquarters from 1961-
1980. 

.YOG CAN HELP. 
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IMPORTANT INFORMATION 

Cross-country skiing is an exhilarating way to enjoy the winter season. 

OVERSNOW CLOSURES 
Winter is a critical time for the survival 

of wildlife. Observe the animals from a 
distance. If you cause an animal to move 
you are too close. Unnecessary move
ment will cause an animal to use the body 
fat needed to survive through the spring. 

The Snake River bottom from Moose 
north to Moran Junction, the area adja

cent to the Oxbow Bend, and the Willow 
Flats area are closed to all oversnow use 
during the winter because these areas 
provide critical winter habitat for many 
different species. 

In addition, other areas may be closed 
by the superintendent to protect wildlife 
from human disturbance. 

CLIMBING AND BACKPACKING 
All climbing and overnight backcountry 

users are required to register at the Moose 
Visitor Center. Weather and avalanche 
hazard forecasts are available. Only expe
rienced mountaineers with ice axes and 
essential equipment should travel on 
steep snow slopes. 

CROSS-COUNTRY SKIING 
A map of cross-country ski trails is avail

able at Moose Visitor Center. A number of 
trails are marked with orange indicators. 
The trails are not groomed, but the trail 
north to Jenny Lake is usually tracked by 
many skiers. 

SNOWMOBILING 
Oversnow vehicles must be registered 

at Moose Visitor Center each year. A state 
snowmobile registration is required. A 
map and list of regulations is also availa
ble. The snowmobile season varies with 
the snow conditions. It generally runs 
from late December to early April. Current 
information about ice conditions on Jack
son Lake is posted every Friday during the 
season at the Moran Entrance Station. 

FISHING 
A Wyoming state fishing license is 

required to fish in Grand Teton National 
Park. Jackson Lake is open to fishing year-
round, except October 1 to November 1 
during the spawn. Jenny, Leigh, Phelps 
and Two Ocean Lakes are open year-
round. The Snake River is open April 1 
through October 31 . Complete fishing 
regulations are available. 

PETS 
Pets must be on a leash at all times. 

They are not permitted on trails or in the 
backcountry. During the winter, pets are 
not permitted off plowed roadways or 
parking areas. Pets are also not permitted 
in visitor centers or other public buildings. 

SAFETY 
Protect yourself. Know your equip

ment and your capabilities and limita
tions. Never ski, snowshoe or snowmobile 
alone. Let someone who remains behind 
know your planned destination, route and 
expected time of return. 

Hypothermia is the prime cause of 
human fatality in mountain country. 
When the temperature within the core of 
the body drops, the brain fails to function 
properly. Carry extra layers of dry clothing 
and put them on in time to prevent hypo
thermia. Never leave a member of your 
party alone. If someone you are with be
gins to act or talk abnormally, however 
slightly, make them put on more clothing, 
drink hot liquids, etc. If possible, study first 
aid for hypothermia before your trip. 

Know the conditions. Weather and 
snow conditions vary considerably from 
day to day. Springtime ice conditions on 
Jackson Lake are highly variable. Check 
conditions before you venture out. 

Be prepared for sudden change in the 
weather. 

Be alert for avalanche hazard especially 
in mountain canyons. Check with park 
rangers about current and forecasted ava
lanche hazard conditions. 

ON YOUR OWN 
Explore the park on your own by taking 

a self-guiding trail. Trail leaflets are availa
ble at Moose and Colter Bay Visitor Cen
ters. A few leaflets will be left in the leaflet 
boxes for those visitors wanting to make 
these trips on skis or snowshoes. The 
trails are not marked for winter use. 
MENOR'S FERRY TRAIL - a Vz-mile loop 
begins at the Chapel of the Transfigura
tion parking lot in Moose. 
CASCADE CANYON TRAIL - begins at 
the east shore boat dock at Jenny Lake 
and goes as far as Lake Solitude. 
CUNNINGHAM CABIN TRAIL - trail-

head is six miles south of Moran Junction 
for this '/2-mile trail. 
OXBOW BEND TRAIL - trailhead is 
located three miles east of Jackson Lake 
Junction. The trail lies east of the Oxbow 
Bend waterway. 
LUNCH TREE HILL TRAIL - trailhead 
lies immediately north of the main Jack
son Lake Lodge building. Small wayside 
exhibits interpret this short trail. 
COLTER BAY NATURE TRAIL - to 
reach this one-mile loop trail follow the 
paved trail west of Colter Bay Visitor Cen
ter approximately '/2-mile to the trailhead. 

: CAMPGROUNDS 
National Park Service campgrounds 

are operated on a first-come, first-served 
basis for a fee of $7.00 per night per site. 
Campgrounds are closed for the season 
when freezing temperatures threaten 
water systems. Limited winter camping is 
permitted in the parking area at the Colter 
Bay Visitor Center and at the Taggart Trail-
head parking lot (pit toilet only) north of 
Moose. 

Reopening dates are subject to snow 
and temperature conditions. 

Campground 

Gros Ventre 
Jenny Lake 
(tents only) 

Signal Mountain 
Colter Bay 
Lizard Creek 
Snake River 

Approx. 
Opening 
Dates 
1985 
May 10 
May 24 

May 24 
May 24 
June 21 
June 21 

No. 
Sites 

360 
49 

86 
350 

60 
24 

GRAND TETON NATURAL 
HISTORY ASSOCIATION 

The TEEWINOT is a publication of the 
Grand Teton Natural History Association, 
made possible in part through contribu
tions from concessioners in Grand Teton 
National Park. 

The Grand Teton Natural History Asso
ciation is a non-profit corporation dedi
cated to the support of historical, scientific 
and educational activities of the National 
Park Service in Grand Teton National 
Park. The Association operates the publi
cation sales outlets in the visitor centers. 
Operating funds are derived from these 
sales and from donations. The Associa
tion publishes books on the park, trail 
booklets and the Teewinot and contrib
utes funds for other projects in support of 
the park and Association goals. 

Books, maps and pamphlets on Grand 
Teton National Park may be purchased 
through mail orders by writing to the 
Grand Teton Natural History Association, 
Moose, WY 83012. 

The Teewinot is issued three times a 
year. Mail copies of single issues may be 
requested by writing: Teewinot, Grand 
Teton National Park, Drawer 170, Moose, 
WY 83012. Reproductions of all or part of 
the material in this publication is prohi
bited without prior consent of the Grand 
Teton Natural History Association. 
This issue was produced by: 
The staff of Grand Teton National Park 
Riddell PhotoGraphics: 

Photography, Design, Typography 
Jackson Hole Guide: Printing 

=TETON SCIENCE SCHOOL 

Natural history and field ecology 
courses for all ages are offered year-round 
by the Teton Science Srhool. The school 
is private, non-profit and is located in 
Grand Teton National Park. 

A two-week winter ecology course for 
college credit is being offered December 
29, 1984 through January 13, 1985. A 
short winter ecology program is being 
offered the following weekend, January 
18-20. A humanities series of evening lec
tures followed by one-day seminars is 
offered through winter and spring. 

Each summer there is a high school 
(credit) field biology course, as well as a 
weekly seminar series which can be taken 
for college credit. 

Courses can be designed to meet the 
needs of special groups. 

For further details about the school's 
programs, write to the Director, Teton 
Science School. Box 68-TW, Kelly, WY 
83011 or call (307) 733-4765. 

DRMNG TIPS: 
• A national park is not the place for 

speed. 

• Fill your gas tank when it drops below 
Vi full. 

• Carry survival supplies and road flares. 

• Never brake and turn simultaneously. 
Brake first, then turn. 

• If your vehicle starts to skid never touch 
the brake. Steer in the direction of the 
skid. (If your rear moves to the right, 
steer to the right. If your rear moves to 
the left, steer to the left.) 

• Observe posted speed limits. Slow 
down at dawn and dusk and watch 
carefully for animals on roadways. 

• Drive only on established roadways. All 
motor vehicles are prohibited on bike-
ways. A solid white line on the side of 
the road indicates a bike route. 

• Watch for visitors stopping suddenly to 
observe widlife or scenery. Please be 
patient. That's whytheparkissetaside. 

• Pull vehicle well off roadway to observe 
wildlife or to take photographs. Photo
graph animals from a safe distance. All 
animals are wild and quick. 

• Report any accident to a park ranger. 
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FOR THE VISITOR 
Lodging, meals, gifts, services, transportation and serendipity available in 
GrandTeton National Park and the John D. Rockefeller, Jr. Memorial Parkway. 
Approximate opening and closing dates shown. These goods and services are 
offered by private concessioners. The Park Service cannot make concession 
reservations. 
• OPEN IN WINTER 

ACCOMMODATIONS 

COLTER BAY CABINS - Reservations today: 543-2828, 543-
2811; future: 543-2855. Write Grand Teton Lodge Co., Box 
240, Moran, WY 83013. Closes Sept. 30. Opens May 24. 
COLTER BAY TENT VILLAGE - Reservations today: 543-
2811, future: 543-2855. Write Grand Teton Lodge Co., Box 
240, Moran, WY 83013. Closes Sept. 3. Opens June 8. 
DORNAN'S MOOSE ENTERPRISES, INC. - Housekeeping 
cabins at Moose; prefer weekly rental. Write Box 39, Moose, 
WY 83012. Closes Oct. 1. Opens June 1. 
• FLAGG RANCH VILLAGE - Motel units and cabins on the 
Snake River. Cross-country skiing and snowmobile rentals in 
winter. Call 543-2861 or 733-8761, toll free 1-800-443-2311. 
Write Flagg Ranch Village, Box 187, Moran, WY83013. May 15 
- Oct. 1; Dec. 15 - March 15. 
JACKSON LAKE LODGE - Reservations today: 543-2811, 
future: 543-2855. Write Grand Teton Lodge Co., Box 240, 
Moran, WY 83013. Closes Sept. 16. Opens June 9. 
JENNY LAKE LODGE (Modified American Plan) - Call 733-
4647. Write Grand Teton Lodge Co., Box 240, Moran, WY 
83013. Closes Sept. 16. Opens June 8. 
• SIGNAL MOUNTAIN LODGE - Modern log cabins (some 
with fireplaces), motel unit and lakefront housekeeping 
apartments on Jackson Lake. Housekeeping apartments 
available in winter. For reservations call 543-2831 or 733-5470. 
Write Signal Mountain Lodge, Box 50, Moran, WY 83013. May 
9 - Oct. 7; mid-January-March. 

RESTAURANTS & 
SNACK BARS 

COLTER BAY GRILL - Open daily, 6:30 a.m. to 10:00 p.m. 
Closes Sept. 9. Opens June 6. 
COLTER BAY CHUCKWAGON RESTAURANT - Open daily. 
Table service for breakfast, lunch and dinner. Closes Sept. 30. 
Opens May 24. 
COLTER BAY SNACK BAR (Located by General Store) -
Open daily, 7:30 a.m. to 10:00 p.m. Closes Sept. 30. Opens 
May 24. Hours subject to change. 
DORNAN'S CHUCKWAGON AT MOOSE - Open daily. 
Breakfast: 7:00 a.m. to 11:00 a.m. (noon Sunday). Lunch: 12 
noon to 3:00 p.m. Dinner: 5:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. (Sunday, 4:00 
p.m. to 9:00 p.m.) Closes Sept. 3. Opens June 8. 
• FLAGG RANCH CAFETERIA, SNACK BAR & STEAK 
HOUSE - Open 7:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m. until Sept. 30. Open 
8:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. Dec. 15 - March 15. 
• GROS VENTRE SLIDE IN, KELLY - Snack bar and beer. 
Winter hours vary. Open all year. 
JACKSON LAKE LODGE MURAL ROOM - Breakfast: 7:30 
a.m. to 9:30 a.m. Lunch: 12 noon to 1:30 p.m. Dinner: 6:00 p.m. 
to 9:00 p.m. Closes Sept. 16. Opens June 9. 
JACKSON LAKE LODGE PIONEER ROOM - Open daily, 6:00 
a.m. to 10:30 p.m. Closes Sept. 16. Opens June 9. 
JENNY LAKE LODGE DINING ROOM - Breakfast: 7:30 a.m. 
to 9:00 a.m. Lunch: 12 noon to 1:30 p.m. Dinner: 6:15 p.m. to 
9:00 p.m. Reservations suggested for dinner; call 733-4647. 
Closes Sept. 16. Opens June 8. 
MOOSE SNACK BAR - Open daily at Moose, 10:00 a.m. to 
6:00 p.m. Closes Sept. 3. Opens June 7. 
• SIGNAL MOUNTAIN LODGE COFFEE SHOP - Open daily, 
7:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m. May 9 - Oct. 7. Hours subject to change 
after Sept. 15. Open for winter season mid-January through 
March. Open daily breakfast 8:00 a.m. to 10:00a.m., luncheon 
and dinner 12:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. 
• SIGNAL MOUNTAIN LODGE DINING ROOM - Open daily 
Breakfast: 7:00 a.m. to 10:00 a.m. Lunch: 12 noon - 2:30 p.m. 
Dinner: 6:15 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. Hours subject to change after 
Sept. 15. Closes Oct. 7. Opens May 8. 

SPIRITS 

• DORNAN'S WINE AND PACKAGE SHOP - Large selection 
of wines. Moose Enterprises, Moose. Open daily, 9:00 a.m. to 
midnight (Sunday 12 noon to 10:00 p.m.). Sept. 4 to June: 9:00 
a.m. to 7:00 p.m. Open all year. 
• DORNAN'S MOOSE ENTERPRISES BAR - Lounge and 
view deck open daily, 9:00 a.m. to midnight (Sunday 12 noon 
to 10:00 p.m.). Sept. 4 to June: 9:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m. Hot 
sandwiches 11:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. Dinner Fri. -Sat. Open all 
year. 
• FLAGG RANCH BAR AND PACKAGE STORE - Open 4:00 
p.m. to midnight until Sept. 30. Open Dec. 15 - March 15. 
• GROS VENTRE SLIDE IN, KELLY - Beer sales. Winter hours 
vary. Open all year.. 
JOHN COLTER BAR AT COLTER BAY - Open daily, 12 noon 
to midnight. (Sunday 2:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m.) Closes Sept. 30. 
Opens May 24. 
SIGNAL MOUNTAIN TOP OF THE LODGE LOUNGE - Open 
daily, 12 noon to 11:00 p.m. (Sunday, 12 noon to 10:00 p.m.) 
Closes Oct. 7. Opens May 8. 
• SIGNAL MOUNTAIN RENDEZVOUS ROOM - Open daily 
mid-January through March. 
STOCKADE BAR - In Jackson Lake Lodge. Open daily, 11:00 
a.m. to midnight. (Sunday 12 noon to 10:00 p.m.) Closes Sept. 
16. Opens June 9. 
COLTER BAY TAP ROOM - Package beer available. Open 
daily, 7:30 a.m. to 10:00 p.m. Hours subject to change. Closes 
Sept. 30. Opens May 24. 
PACKAGE SHOP - Stockade Bar, Jackson Lake Lodge. Open 
daily, 11:00 a.m. to midnight. (Sunday, 12 noon to 10:00 p.m.) 
Closes Sept. 16. Opens June 9. 

CAMPER & 
TRAILER SERVICES 

COLTER BAY SHOWERS - Open daily, 7:30 a.m. to 9:30 p.m. 
Hours subject to change. Closes Sept. 30. Opens May 24. 
COLTER BAY LAUNDERETTE - Open daily, 7:30 a.m. to 9:00 
p.m. Hours subject to change. Closes Sept. 30. Opens May 24. 
COLTER BAY TRAILER VILLAGE - Open daily with all hook
ups available. Reservations advised. Reservations today: 543-
2811; future: 543-2855. Closes Sept. 30. Opens May 24. 
DORNAN'S MOOSE ENTERPRISES LAUNDERETTE - Open 
daily, 8:00 a.m. to 11:00 p.m. June - Oct. 1. 

CAMPER & TRAILER SERVICES (continued) 
FIREWOOD - Available for sale at Colter Bay Tent Village, 
Moose Enterprises Grocery and Gros Ventre Slide In, Kelly. 
FLAGG RANCH VILLAGE TRAILER CAMP - Full hookups, 
showers, launderette, campsites. Closes Sept. 30. Open June 
1. 

SERVICE STATIONS 

'ACCEPTS BANK CARDS 

'COLTER BAY HIGHWAY CHEVRON STATION - Self-ser
vice. Diesel fuel available. Tow service available. Call 543-
2811. Closes Sept. 30. Opens May 14. 
'COLTER BAY VILLAGE CHEVRON STATION - Self-service. 
RV accessories and service. Closes Sept. 10. Opens May 24. 
• DORNAN'S MOOSE ENTERPRISES STATION - Open 
daily, 8:00 a.m. to 9:00 p.m. June - Sept. 5. Limited winter 
hours. Open all year. 
• FLAGG RANCH TEXACO STATION - Open daily, 7:00 a.m. 
to 10:00 p.m. Open all year. Winter hours: 8:00 a.m. to 8:00 
p.m. 
• GROS VENTRE SLIDE IN, KELLY - Open daily, 7:30 a.m. to 
9:30 p.m. Winter hours vary. Open all year. 
'JACKSON LAKE LODGE CHEVRON STATION - Self-ser
vice. Diesel fuel available. Closes Sept. 16. Opens June 9. 
•'MOOSE CHEVRON STATION - Self-service. Closes Sept. 
23. Opens Dec. 18 - March 30. Reopens May 24. 
• SIGNAL MOUNTAIN LODGE AMOCO STATION - Open 
daily, 7:00 a.m. to 9:00 p.m. Open all year. After hours and 
winter season service available upon request. 

GIFTS, BOOKS & APPAREL 

COLTER BAY VILLAGE GENERAL STORE - Open daily, 7:30 
a.m. to 10:00 p.m. Hours subject to change. Closes Sept. 30. 
Opens May 24. 
FLAGG RANCH GIFT SHOP - Open 8:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m. 
until Sept. 30. 
• GROS VENTRE SLIDE IN, KELLY - Open daily, 7:30 a.m. to 
9:30 p.m. Winter hours vary. Open all year. 
JACKSON LAKE LODGE APPAREL SHOP - Open daily, 8:00 
a.m. to 10:30 p.m. Closes Sept. 16. Opens June 9. 
JACKSON LAKE LODGE GIFT SHOP - Open daily, 8:00 a.m. 
to 10:30 p.m. Closes Sept. 16. Opens June 9. 
JACKSON LAKE LODGE NEWSSTAND - Sundries, maga
zines, books, cigars. 7:00 a.m. to 11:00 p.m. Closes Sept. 16. 
Opens June 9. 
• MOOSE VILLAGE STORE - Open daily at Moose, 8:00 a.m. 
to 6:00 p.m. Closes Sept. 23. Opens May 24. 
• SIGNAL MOUNTAIN LODGE GIFT SHOPS - Souvenirs, 
film, Indian handicrafts, contemporary gifts. Open daily, 7:00 
a.m. to 10:00 p.m. May 9 - Oct. 7; mid-January-March. 

M A R I N A , B O A T S & 

A L S (Lake fishing guides) 

All marinas offer fishing guide service, launching, marine 
supplies and fuel, buoy rentals, boat and canoe rentals. 

COLTER BAY MARINA - On Jackson Lake. Breakfast and 
scenic cruises. Sunday and Wednesday evening steak fries. 
Call 543-2811. Closes Sept. 4. Opens May 24. 
DORNAN'S MOOSE ENTERPRISES - Canoe rentals available 
at grocery store. 
LEEK'S MARINA - On Jackson Lake. Call 543-2494. June -
September. 
SIGNAL MOUNTAIN MARINA - On Jackson Lake. Also 
scenic cruise and steak fry; pontoon, houseboat, paddle boat 
and buoy rentals. 543-2831 or 733-5470. June - September. 
TETON BOATING CO. - On Jenny Lake. Scenic cruises, 
shuttle service, boat rentals. 733-2703. Open 8:00 a.m. to 6:00 
p.m. Closes Sept. 15. Opens June 9. 

MOCJNTAINEERING & 
TRAIL HIKES 

EXUM MOUNTAIN GUIDES & SCHOOL OF AMERICAN 
MOUNTAINEERING - Located at Jenny Lake. Basic and 
Intermediate Schools daily. Guided ascents of Grand Teton 
and all peaks in Teton Range. Private guiding. Overnight treks 
to hut at Lower Saddle of the Grand Teton. Guides and 
Instructors among finest mountaineers in America. Call 733-
2297; write Box 56, Moose, WY 83012. June 11 - Sept. 11. 
JACKSON HOLE MOUNTAIN GUIDES - Professional guided 
ascents of all peaks in the Teton Range; winter mountaineer
ing and ski mountaineering; ice climbing instruction. Phone 
733-4979; write Teton Village, Wyoming 83025. Open all year. 
CLIMBER'S RANCH - Operated by the American Alpine Club 
as a dorm and cooking area for registered mountaineers. Call 
733-7271. Closes Sept. 10. Opens June 14. 

HORSEBACK RIDING 

COLTER BAY VILLAGE CORRAL - Breakfast and evening 
rides, wagon seats available. Trail rides of various lengths, 
afternoon wagon rides 3:30 p.m. 543-2811. Closes Sept. 30. 
Opens May 24. 
FLAGG RANCH VILLAGE - One- and two-hour trail rides 
several times daily. Chuckwagon dinners, wagon trips. Call 
543-2861 or 733-8761. June - Aug. 
JACKSON LAKE LODGE CORRAL - Breakfast and evening 
rides, wagon seats available. Group rides: two-hour rides 1:00 
p.m. and 3:00 p.m.; three-hour rides 1:30 p.m. Call 543-2811. 
Closes Sept. 16. Opens June 9. 
TETON TRAIL RIDES INC. - Jenny Lake. Trail rides of various 
lengths in the Tetons, guide service, pack trips and evening 
steak fries. 733-2108. Moose, WY 83012. Closes Sept. 22. 
Opens June 1. 

DUDE RANCHES 

• TRIANGLE X RANCH - A working dude ranch (weekly; 
American Plan) with horseback riding, hikes, float trips, 
western cookouts, meals, fishing, dancing and other western 
ranch activities for ranch guests. May 1 - Nov. 18; reopen for 
winter activities Jan. 3-April 15; cross-country skiing, wildlife 
viewing, photography. Write Box 120T, Moose, WY 83012. 
Call 733-2183. 

GENERAL STORES, 
GROCERIES & TACKLE SHOPS 

COLTER BAY GROCERY AND GENERAL STORE - Open 
daily, 7:30 a.m. to 10:00 p.m. Hours subject to change. Closes 
Sept. 30. Opens May 24. 
COLTER BAY TACKLE AND GIFT SHOP - Open daily, 7:30 
a.m. to 10:00 p.m. Closes Sept. 4. Open May 24. 
• DORNAN'S MOOSE ENTERPRISES GROCERY - Open dai
ly, 8:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. June 12 - Sept 5. Limited winter hours. 
• FLAGG RANCH VILLAGE GROCERY STORE - Open daily, 
7:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m. May 15 - Sept.; Dec. 15 - March 15. 
• GROS VENTRE SLIDE IN, KELLY - Winter hours vary. Open 
all year. 
JENNY LAKE STORE - Open daily forgroceries, supplies and 
gifts, 8:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m. Closes Sept. 9. Opens May 24. 
LEEK'S MARINA - Open daily for fishing tackle, 8:00 a.m. to 
6:00 p.m. Buoy rentals. June - September. 
MOOSE VILLAGE STORE - Open daily at Moose, 8:00 a.m. to 
6:00 p.m. Closes Sept. 23. Open May 24. 
SIGNAL MOUNTAIN GROCERY AND GENERAL STORE -
Open daily, 7:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m. May 9 - Oct. 7. Hours 
subject to change after Sept. 15. 

SNAKE RIVER FLOAT TRIPS 

Season for most companies is between mid-May and mid-
September depending on weather and river-flow conditions. 
All trips interpretive; 20-mile trips include lunch. Fishing 
season extends later. 
List of companies rotates each issue. 

TRIANGLE X FLOAT TRIPS - 5- and 10-mile scenic day trips 
scheduled throughout the day; also deli lunch floats, sunrise 
and evening wildlife trips, evening supper float and overnight 
float. All trips interpretive. Fishing trips. Write Box 120T, 
Moose, WY 83012. Call 733-5500 or 733-2183. 
BARKER-EWING - Interpretive 5-, 10-, and 20-mile scenic 
trips, including morning and late evening wildlife trips. 
Breakfast, lunch and dinner trips. Departures throughout the 
day. Write Box 1243-T, Jackson, WY 83001; Call (307) 733-
3410. 
FLAGG RANCH - Old-timer float trips from Flagg Ranch. 
Whitewater and scenic trips, 4- and 10-mile, frequent 
departures. Early morning and evening wildlife trips. Guided 
fishing trips. Write Flagg Ranch Village, Moran, WY 83013. 
Call 543-2861 or 733-8761. 
FORT JACKSON FLOAT TRIPS - 12-mile scenic trips de
parting at 9:00 a.m., 12 noon and 3:00 p.m. daily; 20-mile 
scenic trip departing at 9:30 a.m. and 2:30 p.m. daily; guided 
fishing trips. 310 W. Broadway, Jackson, WY83001.733-2583. 
GRAND TETON LODGE COMPANY - (Colter Bay Village & 
Jackson Lake Lodge) 10-mile scenic trips with several 
morning and afternoon departures daily through Sept. 29; 20-
mile scenic trip includes picnic lunch at Deadman's Bar, 
morning departures daily through Sept. 16. Evening supper 
trips Tues., Thurs. and Sat. through Aug. 23. Write Box 240, 
Moran, WY 83013. Call 543-2811. Opens June 15. 
NATIONAL PARK FLOAT TRIPS - 10-mile interpretive scenic 
wildlife trips, departing throughout the day starting at 9:00 
a.m. Special group arrangements available. Write Box 411, 
Jackson, WY 83001. Call 733-4325 or 733-6445; toll free 1-800-
443-6133. 
MOOSE VILLAGE STORE - Guided fishing trips. Call 733-
3471. 
HEART SIX GUEST RANCH FLOAT TRIPS - 10- and 20-mile 
scenic trips, sunrise wildlife with or without campfire 
breakfast on the riverand luncheon picnic trips. Fishing trips. 
Write Box 70, Moran, WY 83013. Call 543-2477. 
OSPREY FLOAT TRIPS - 5-mile scenic trips. Six trips sche
duled daily at 8:30 a.m., 10:30 a.m., 12:30 p.m., 2:30 p.m., 4:30 
p.m. & 6:30 p.m. Write Box 120T, Moose, WY 83012. Call 733-
5500 or 733-2183. 
SIGNAL MOUNTAIN LODGE - 10-mile scenic trips; fishing 
trips. Write Moran, WY 83013. Call 543-2831 or 733-5470. 
SOLITUDE FLOAT TRIPS - 5-, 10-, and 20-mile informative 
and scenic trips. Write box 112, Moose, WY 83012. Call 543-
2522 and 733-2871. 

RIVER & LAKE 
MULTI-DAY FLOAT TRIPS 

PARKLANDS EXPEDITIONS - Two-through six-day raft and 
canoe trips. Includes swimming, fishing, hiking, camping and 
all equipment. Combination raft/horseback and raft/-
backpack trips also available. Write Box 3055T, Jackson, WY 
83001. Call 733-3379. 
TRIANGLE X RANCH - Overnight scenic float trips. Call 733-
5500 or 733-2183. Write Box 120T, Moose, WY 83012. 

SNOWMOBILE TOURS 

• GRAND TETON LODGE COMPANY - Moose Chevron Sta
tion. Guided snowmobile tours of Grand Teton National Park. 
Three-hour tours departing morning and afternoon late 
December through late March. Snowmobile helmet provided; 
complete or partial snowmobile outfits for rent. No expe
rience required. For reservations and departure times phone 
733-2811 or 733-3449. Write: Reservations, Box 240, Moran, 
WY 83013 
• SIGNAL MOUNTAIN LODGE CO. - Half-day and all day 
guided tours daily mid-January through March. Snowmobile 
helmets furnished; rental snowmobile clothing available. For 
reservations call 543-2831 or 733-5470. Write Signal Mountain 
Lodge, Moran, WY 83013. 

MISCELLANEOUS 

• MEDICAL SERVICES - St. John's Hospital in Jackson, WY 
83001. 733-3636. 
BEAUTY SHOP - In Jackson Lake Lodge. Open 6 days a week. 
Closed Sundays. Open 8:30 a.m. to 5:30 p.m. Appointments 
suggested. 543-2811. Closes Sept. 16. Opens June 9. 
BICYCLE RENTALS - Jackson Lake Lodge, Colter Bay Vil
lage General Store, Jenny Lake Store, Signal Mountain 
Lodge. 
BUS TOURS & TRANSPORTATION - Call 733-2811 or 543-
2811 for bus tours, charters, transportation to and from Jack
son, Yellowstone, intra-Park. June - September. 
SENIOR CITIZENS - Call 733-7300 for information about the 
Senior Meals Program in Jackson. 


